York University Faculty of Graduate Studies 
Council Meeting
Minutes

Thursday, November 5, 2020
3:00 p.m.

Present:  M. Ahmed, A. Al-Attar, N. Aminnejad, M. Annisette, C. Ardern, D. Bazely (Chair), C. Chapman, O. Chevalier, R. Coombe, S. Cunningham, R. da Silveira Gorman, P. Dawson, H. Evans, C. Fretz, P. Fu, S. Gabriele, A. Gekas, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, M. Gordon, R. Grant, G. Grau, J. Hadlaw, A. Hamid, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, S. Horowitz, S. Ingram, M. Johnson, L. Kamenitz, U.T. Khan, A. Kosavic, M. Kristal, S. Lawrence, M.C. Leps, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), A. MacLennan (Vice-Chair), A. Martin, S. Moghadas, W. Moir, I. Moyles, S. Murchison, K. Petschke, D. Robinson, A. Samji, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), C. Scott, R. Silver, A. Sparling, A. Tucker, A. Vagners, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith, J. Vorstermans, D. Vuckovic, F. Warsame, S. Watson, Y. Weima, P. Wood, A. Zhang

Guests:  G. Aller-Stead, C. Brushwood-Rose, S. Childs, M. Limanni, K. White

Regrets:  P. Alcedo, N. Couto, J. Gales, S. Glockman-Musto, M. Jefford, M. Kazubowski-Houston, J. Krikorian, P. Lampert, S. MacDonald, S. Martin, E. Mykhalovskiy, D. Sinclair, B. Stutchbury, D. Vallesi

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.

1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Dawn Bazely warmly welcomed members of Council to the meeting, including Vice-Chair Anne MacLennan.
She read the Land Acknowledgement:
“We recognize that many Indigenous nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University. York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations. The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis. It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples. We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation. This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

2.  United Way Presentation
Guest:  Stephen Childs, York Cares United Way Campaign Committee
Presentation
York University’s Stephen Childs addressed Council on behalf of York’s United Way committee.  He noted that the United Way campaign complements York University’s larger priorities.  The annual pledge drive began on November 2.  Pledges are matched up to $2.2 million, doubling the impact of giving.  Donors receive a tax receipt.  Pledges may also be targeted by the donor.  This year’s circumstances make giving even more important.  COVID-19 affects the most vulnerable more, with foodbank demand skyrocketing, mental health calls increasing, as well as domestic violence issues, issues involving seniors, and other important causes affected.  This year the United Way delivered over 3000 meals to people experiencing homelessness, initiated a central hub for senior support, and created a new isolation site that allowed safe social distancing.  The campaigns’ usual pancake breakfast and CN Tower challenge are of course cancelled this year, but there are virtual challenges instead.  In Peel, Toronto and York Region $7.5 million was invested each month to help a network of 280 agencies.  Questions may be directed to yucares@yorku.ca.

Chair Dawn Bazely thanked Mr. Childs for his presentation.

3.  Student System Renewal Program
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *
Guests:  Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program; Gail Aller-Stead, Director, Organizational Change Management
Student Systems Renewal Program Presentation
Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program, stated that she was excited to again address Council and appreciated the opportunity.  The project promises to favourably enhance the York experience for students, faculty members and staff across many divisions.  The University will work better.  At this meeting, Ms Limanni stressed how the Student System Renewal Program will help enable York’s Vision for Service Excellence, noting their key collaborative points.  Students will be provided with a system that enhances their experience from the time they are thinking of York through to Continuing Education.  Faculty members will find a new system that makes it as easy as possible to plan and administer courses and grading.  Staff should find that interactions are made to be intuitive and easier.  The new system will provide a new mobile experience that has a window to all services.
The program is in the second week of demonstrations now.  There were three proponents who met requirements.  Initial negotiation for Customer Relationship Management software has been delayed.  Ms Limanni elaborated on the timeline, through to implementation, which is detailed in the presentation document.  She also discussed the procurement timeline in more detail.  In reply to a question about costs, Ms Limanni stated that costs should not reach published amounts.  
Chair Dawn Bazely thanked Ms Limanni, whose presentations to Council will continue.
4.  York University Grading Scheme
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n   * * *
Guest:  Chloë Brushwood Rose, Chair, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Policy | Rationale (.pdf)
New Graduate Studies Grading Scheme – Overview of Updates (.docx) - Note:  This document was revised after the Council discussion to clarify language on exceptions.

Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced this discussion item.  In November 2017, he began, Senate approved a new grading scheme to
· support the University Academic Plan’s priority of the enhancement of student success by way of alignment with the scales of other postsecondary institutions
· respond to course directors’ desire to have minus letter grades available
· to enhance internal consistency for grading schemes
Professor Chloë Brushwood Rose, the Chair of Senate’s Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, addressed Council.  She noted exceptions to the new grading rules for Environmental Studies’ and Schulich’s master’s programs.  She spoke about the removal of the “Incomplete” which has been a placeholder rather than a grade.  At the October 22, 2020, meeting of Senate, Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee’s revisions to University policy on grading were approved.  Implementation efforts are to be monitored by the Senate committee.

Chair Dawn Bazely stated that the changes will improve many students’ lives.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin spoke about the 2017 Faculty consultation.  She asked about the reconciliation of B- grades.  Academic Affairs Officer Moir referenced admissions and scholarships.  Professor Brushwood Rose stated that FGS would determine what the impact is for regulations.  The Senate committee proposed a mathematical conversion in an implementation plan, she stated.  Associate Dean Mark Hayward asked additionally about grades C and C-.

In reply to a question about how differentials might be addressed, Academic Affairs Officer Moir referenced and shared the side-by-side comparison from the Council agenda documentation.  Senate committee Chair Brushwood Rose stated that the Faculty of Graduate Studies may want descriptors retained in the new scheme, perhaps in an appendix.  Changes to awards regulations will be managed by the office of Student Financial Services.

Dean Tom Loebel noted that rounding up could deal with close averages.  Professor Brushwood Rose noted that she would ask the Senate committee, and the Registrar.  Schulich School of Business Council representative Marcia Annisette noted that her Faculty had been using this system and asks instructors to have a stated rounding policy.  Professor Brushwood Rose confirmed that number grades are not a requirement.

Chair Dawn Bazely thanked Senate committee Chair Brushwood Rose and Academic Affairs Officer Moir.

5. Minutes of Previous Meeting (June 4, 2020) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

6.  Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.

7. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees

Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee, remarked that the Senate committee had yet to meet and that therefore there was nothing to report so far.

Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee, reported that the Senate committee meets twice per month and has been very busy so far this session.  He noted that undergraduate enrolment had surpassed expectations.  Graduate enrolment is lower across all of York University.  The Senate committee noted the lack of access to campus and ability to work, as well as a perceived lack of access to laboratories and studios.  He spoke about remote learning and tracking how learning is happening.  Committee business continues with Markham campus governance discussions, as well as the implementation of the new five-year University Academic Plan.

Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, noted that the Senate committee considers curriculum business that would formerly have proceeded through this Faculty but is now forwarded to the Senate committee directly from other Faculties.  The Senate curriculum committee has a handful of initiatives in addition to the new grading policy discussed at this meeting, with communications to Faculties to amend regulations.  Academic honesty policy is being revised.  One ongoing matter involves the coordination of how the course approval process and Kuali intersect, coinciding with the decentralization of curriculum across the University.  Proposals related to the new Markham campus will be considered by the Senate committee by March 2021.  

Chair Dawn Bazely thanked the Faculty’s representatives on Senate committees for their service.

8. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Dean Tom Loebel addressed Council.  He reiterated the Chair’s appreciation for the Faculty’s Senate representatives.  He stated that it is important to hear their reports as Senate business relates to graduate matters and informs larger discussions.
The University, Dean Loebel stated, rightly wants to get a sense of online learning but also of online teaching, with the awareness that it may not be the optimal time to ask.  Does online instruction make it easier for some to attend York?  Coming back to campus will be carefully planned.  Questions will be raised about maintaining online delivery.
The Dean spoke about the “Experience Grad” event that attracted almost 1000 potential students.  The event showcased a wide range of programs and featured amazing conversations.  “Experience Grad” shows what might be possible for recruitment.  Dean Loebel thanked those who participated.
Questions
Councillor Asma Hamid stated that while colleagues appreciate online access many have issues with internet.  Chair Dawn Bazely added that there is a personal health cost at this level.  Dean Loebel concurred noting that online delivery is expected to continue until next summer, with possibly a blend of instruction at that point or after. 
9. Report from FGS Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee
Iain Moyles, Chair, Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee

Chair of the Faculty’s Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee Iain Moyles reported that academic honesty cases and appeals have been reduced this year.  He spoke about the introduction of the Faculty’s Academic Integrity Module with the hope that it improves graduate students’ knowledge and experience.  He stated that he was thankful for consultations with the Schulich School of Business and was very pleased with this new resource.  He also expressed thanks for the changes that follow on the agenda.

10. Changes to Faculty Regulations
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on October 21, 2020
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
a)  Changes to Academic Honesty Regulations
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir thanked Iain Moyles, Chair of the Faculty’s Appeals & Academic Honesty Committee, for his summary of these changes, which formally add the Academic Integrity Module to the Faculty’s regulations and adjusts the prominence of the SPARK Academic Integrity module which was designed for a primarily undergraduate audience.  Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward referenced graduate library support.

It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes in Faculty of Graduate Studies’ regulations be APPROVED.”

b) Balance of Degree Fees

Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir introduced this item to Council.  This update ensures alignment with PhD programs seeking to change their minimum time to completion requirements that impact registration and fee payment timelines beyond the minimum.  The change ensures that Faculty regulations are in line with program rules.  Academic Affairs Officer Moir clarified how the minimum is applied according to the regulations.

It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes in Faculty (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”

11. Changes in Degree Requirements
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on October 21, 2020
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Graduate Program in Physics & Astronomy
MSc by Project and by Thesis, and PhD, Astronomy Stream:
Change in Name of Stream from “Astronomy” to “Astronomy and Astrophysics” Delete Physics & Astronomy 5490 3.0:  “Astronomical Research” as a required course
Add Physics & Astronomy 5000 3.0:  “Quantum Mechanics I” and 5230 3.0:  “General Relativity and Cosmology” as options
Learning outcomes  MSc Project | MSc Thesis | PhD
Graduate Program Director Matthew Johnson addressed Faculty Council.  The Graduate Program in Physics & Astronomy is revising the name of the “Astronomy” stream to “Astronomy & Astrophysics.”  Several course requirement changes are also being made, which Professor Johnson delineated.  The changes also revise the program’s learning objectives.  The proposal states that it adds flexibility for current students.

It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Physics & Astronomy (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”

12. Changes in Admissions Requirements
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on October 21, 2020
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
a)  Graduate Program in Business Analytics
Change to specify required technical foundations (.pdf)
Learning outcomes (.pdf)
Graduate Program Director Murat Kristal outlined the changes to the program’s admissions requirements, which better convey the technical foundations required for the program and allow for student success to be better assessed.  The changes also remove the GMAT and GRE as admissions requirements; while test results may still be considered, the program has advocated having a stronger quantitative and technical background.

It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Business Analytics (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”

b)  Graduate Program in Management in Artificial Intelligence
Change to specify required technical foundations (.doc)
Learning outcomes (.pdf)
Graduate Program Director Murat Kristal also introduced this item to councillors.  These changes mirror revisions to admissions requirements for the Graduate Program in Business Analytics.
Chair Dawn Bazely agreed that GMAT and GRE are not the best predictors of student success.  She thanked Director Kristal and Schulich School of Business Associate Dean Marcia Annisette for their assistance in support of the changes.
It was moved, seconded and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes in degree requirements proposed by the Graduate Program in Management in Artificial Intelligence (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”

13. Senate Synopses
Summaries of the Senate meetings of September 24, 2020 and October 22, 2020 (URL/pdf)
The Senate synopses were received for information.

14. Other Business

The meeting adjourned at 4:48 p.m.
